For people who minister from the heart of God

Out Of the Incart

A newsletter for and about Trinity Avenue Presbyterian Church and its ministry

June/July 1998

Vol. IV, No. 6



NEW SUMMER WORSHIP SCHEDULE

Beginning July 5 and running through August 9, we will combine worship services at **10:00** AM. Sunday School will begin at 9:00 AM. 9:00 and 11:00 worship services will return August 16.

IMPROVING OUR FACILITIES!

The Session is hard at work making plans for improvements to our church facilities. At their last meeting, the Session retained the services of Tise Kiester Architects, PA. Tise Kiester has vast experience working with congregations, including White Memorial Presbyterian Church in Raleigh.

A needs assessment will be based upon inspection reports, long term objectives, and congregational needs.

Jim Petrea has agreed to chair the Building Improvement Committee that will be made up of representatives from various areas of our congregation's ministry. Susan Ross and Becky Bowden have agreed to head up the fund raising campaign.

More information will follow in the weeks and months ahead.

WEDNESDAY NIGHT LITE

Beginning in September and running for 10 weeks in the Fall and Spring, our church is implementing a new mid-week schedule. The philosophy is to find an opportunity to meet together as a church family outside of Sunday morning. This will be a time for church programs, fellowship, food and worship. Another objective is to focus the work of the church on one night of the week.

Here is our tentative schedule:

5:00 PM	Angelus Choir
6:00 рм	Meal time
6:45 PM	Worship around the table
7.00 PM	Monthly meetings.
1st Wed.	Administration & C.E. Committees
2nd Wed.	
3rd Wed.	Worship & Outreach Committees
4th Wed.	Deacons and Deacon Committees on alternating months
7:30 рм	Chancel Choir rehearsal

Highlights	Page	Highlights P	age
Calendar	6	New Members	8
Christian Ed.	3,4	Pastor's Letter	2
Circle News	8	Prayer Chain	2
Graduates	9	Prayer Concerns	9
Harveys' Visit	4	Scholarship	
Music	5	Session Note	

POWER OF PRAYER

Be devoted to one another in brotherly love; give preference to one another in honor; not lagging behind in diligence, fervent in spirit, serving the Lord; rejoicing in hope, persevering in tribulation, devoted to prayer... Romans 12: 10-12

We're starting a telephone prayer chain at our church. Its purpose is to provide supplemental prayer support to members of Trinity Avenue and their immediate families in times of urgent or extraordinary need. Currently we have 14 people who have agreed to be a part of the prayer chain. If you have a heart to pray for others, we still have room for you.

How do I get a request to the prayer chain?

Call the church office (682-3865) and specifically request that the prayer chain be activated. If you do not specifically request that the prayer chain be activated, your need will remain in the church office and will be prayed for by the minister. If it is a weekend, you may call Jane Eakle (479-7012) who has agreed to oversee the prayer chain.

When should I consider using the prayer chain?

- Whenever there is a medical emergency
- When there is an important medical need that is not an emergency
- When there is a significant emotional stress

Can I activate the prayer chain for someone else?

Only with their permission! Please protect the privacy of others.

What happens after I call for the prayer chain?

The office will inform the pastor and then call Jane Eakle who initiates requests to the prayer chain. Those who have agreed to serve on the prayer chain will pray immediately after receiving a prayer request. Prayer chain participants have agreed to discuss only information pertinent to the request and to keep the information confidential.

If you have any more questions, please feel free to talk with either Donovan Drake or Jane Eakle.

From the Pastor



SPRING, SUMMER, WINTER AND FALL...

A church member asked me, "How are you doing?" I told him, "I feel like I just caught a speeding train!" It has been an exciting spring at Trinity Avenue. New members are joining our church family, we have experienced wonderful worship, church retreats, children's musicals, clean-up days, yard sales and softball games.

Now as we head into the heat of summer, I am about to begin a sermon series entitled *Keeping the Faith*. The series will focus on the encouragement that God brings to us when we feel that all is lost. The series will run through the month of June. Come to worship!

The staff is hard at work gearing up for the Fall. We are working around the theme, "equipping the family of faith for the work of the ministry, for the building up of the body of Christ." Our hope is that with the Spirit's help all that we do at Trinity Avenue will be about equipping ourselves in the ministry of the Gospel.

I'm excited about our plans for a mid-week program this fall. Details on the program are on page 1 I'm also excited by plans to have a Homecoming Sunday (date to be announced), and the Session's prospects of doing some improvement to our facilities. The fall will bring some new Sunday school classes, confirmation classes for our young people, and some wonderful special Sundays.

We have a lot going on! All aboard!

Donovan Drake

CHRISTIAN EDUCATION

"Engage your mind. Nourish your soul. Refresh your spirit."

ADVENTURES WITH PAUL

June 22-26, Camp New Hope 4 year olds - 5th graders

Several children, youth and adults from Trinity Avenue will gather with other families from three local churches for VCS '98 at Camp New Hope. Over 100 kids are registered! This year's theme is Adventures with Paul: Faithful to God's call. Children will be divided into ten family groups to experience the adventurous journeys of the apostle Paul. Each day will include a dramatic story (including Saul's conversion, escape from Jerusalem, and shipwreck), various crafts in the marketplace, worship, and swimming in the pool.

Doug James, our Director of Christian Education, has helped to develop the curriculum and helped to lead a VCS training event on June 2. Last minute helpers are always needed, so if you are able to help with children, nursery, baking, or have other skills, please call Doug at 682-3865.

PRESCHOOL VACATION BIBLE SCHOOL

August 24-28, 1998

Our CE Committee and church staff are developing plans for our very own Trinity Avenue VBS. This summer it will be geared to our preschool children (ages 2-5) who are not old enough for Camp New Hope. Beth Drake has volunteered to serve as the Director. Judi Bishop, our Weekday School director, has offered to help with the planning phase. Mark your calendars now and look for more details in the next *Out of the Heart*. If you would like to help, call Beth at 471-3002.

SPRING RETREAT WAS G-R-R-R-EAT!

Our annual Spring Retreat at Presbyterian Point was a tremendous success. More than 60 adults, 25 kids, and several well-mannered dogs and cats attended for part or all of the weekend activities. Thanks to Pastor Drake for his leadership, Doug James and the CE Committee for arranging the activities and meals, and Harry Jansen and Chancel Choir members for leading us in worship around the campfires and on Sunday. We also want to thank Robert Stoddard at Presbyterian Point for providing most of our meals and helping us in so many ways. Final congratulations go to Jim Petrea for winning the plunger toss, and to those teams whose homes withstood the tests of water, hail, and the ultimate challenge—the bowling ball! Look for the photo display in the refectory. Mark your calendars now for next year's Spring Retreat on May 14-16, 1999! PS - Special thanks to all who assisted with leadership at church on Sunday while we were away.

PLAY AT WHEELS FUN PARK



Join us for a night of family fun at Wheels on Tuesday, June 16, 5:00 - 9:30 pm. Wheels is located just off I-70 East after the I-85 North split. All church families and kids (4 yrs. and up) are invited. Each group of four has unlimited use of Fun-N-Motion and roller-skating, and up to four outdoor activities, such as go-carts and basketball. Cost is \$21 95 per group of four and includes a large pizza and four soft drinks. \$6.00 per additional person. Please RSVP to Doug James at 682-3865

Director of Christian Education & Youth: Doug James, 682-3865 (office), 309-1355 (home), DJTAPC@aol.com (email)

Sunday School Superintendents: Lisa Drummond and Daryn Berlin

CE Committee: Bill Waddell (Moderator), Betty Beavers, Daryn Berlin, Bob Blake, Bob Clarke, Lisa Drummond, Ralph Gunderson, Bruce Lobaugh, Dianne Moore, Paul Pierce.

CHRISTIAN EDUCATION

DISCIPLESHIP GROUPS

Three adult discipleship groups have completed their spring Bible studies on Ephesians, Romans, and Marriage. These small groups provided a great opportunity for several church members to get to know one another better. Along with Bible study, they were able to support one another through prayer and encouragement. Although these groups will not meet as regularly during the summer, we will form new groups in September.

SUMMER KIDS KLUB

Our Kids Klub (4s-5s, 1st-2nd graders) continues to bring excitement to learning about the Bible and how to live out the Christian faith. Recently, our kids experienced the story of the disciples caught in a storm on the Sea of Galilee (with the help of a fan, spray bottle, and rocking wooden boat!). Each month we also learn from an Adventure in Odyssey video. We interrupt the video occasionally to challenge our kids to think about the characters and their behavior in light of what the Bible teaches. We have also established Kids Klubhouse rules which were developed by the kids. Look for our summer schedule in upcoming bulletins.

Schedule of Helpers:

June 7	Communion	(remain	in	sanctuary)	

June 14 Jim & Ruth Petrea

June 21 Catherine Penney

June 28 (volunteer needed)

July 5 Communion (remain in sanctuary)

July 12 Valarie James

SUMMER READING GROUP

It's not too late to join our summer reading group. Doug James will lead a group which will meet once a month (as schedules permit) to discuss a classic Christian work. One possible text is J I. Packer's *Knowing God*. Contact Doug at 682-3865 if you would like to obtain a copy or join the group.

ENTIRE HARVEY FAMILY TO VISIT JUNE 15-22

For our new members who might not know them, the Harveys hold a special place in the hearts of our church family. Tom Harvey served as our Director of Children's Education while completing his Ph.D. at Duke Divinity School. Tom returned to Trinity Avenue in February, 1998, to be ordained as a minister of Word and Sacrament, as well as to defend his dissertation at Duke. While here at Trinity Avenue, his wife Judy began the Women's Bible Study group which meets on Wednesday mornings. They have three children. Joe (11), Paul (9), and Emma (5). The Harveys went to Singapore in 1997 for Tom to join the faculty at Trinity Theological College. We continue to support their teaching and missions work through our prayers and special offerings.

The Harveys will be staying at 2213 Tampa Avenue, phone 286-4024.

Everyone is invited to join us for two special events during their visit:

- Wednesday, June 17—Potluck dinner at 6:30 PM
- Sunday, June 21—Joint Sunday School for youth and adults at 9:45 AM

PRESBYTERIAN POINT OPEN HOUSE

Saturday, June 13, 2.30 PM - 7:30 PM

Children, youth, parents and other potential campers are invited to attend a Camp Open House at Presbyterian Point. A free hamburger cookout meal will be served at 5:30 pm. Summer staff will be on hand to answer questions, give camp tours, and lead campfire songs and activities. Bring your swimsuit for a dip in Kerr Lake. Doug James will lead our youth that day and make plans for a work day there next spring. We need to support our Outdoor Ministry program—one weekend at camp is like 6 months of Sunday School! Contact Doug James at 682-3865 with any questions.



MUSIC NOTES

COMING IN SEPTEMBER...

SUMMER is usually the time of year when we think of relaxation, warm weather (sometimes very warm!) and vacations. However, it's never too late to get a jump on what's going to happen in September, so read on below to notice what we are already planning in the way of music programs coming soon!

Harry gansen

ORGAN INFORMANCE CONCERT

with

C.J. SAMBACH

An experience for youth and adults unlike anything you've heard before!

(Co-sponsored by the Durham/Chapel Hill American Guild of Organists Chapter)

Watch for upcoming announcements!

ANGELUS & CHAPEL CHOIRS NEW FALL SCHEDULE

As part of our fall schedule, the children's choirs rehearsal times are moving! Due to the balance of numbers and predominant age groups within both choirs and increasing conflicts with the world around us (scheduling, that is!), the rehearsal times will be as follows:

ANGELUS CHOIR will meet on Wednesdays from 5:00 - 5:50 PM commencing September 9. As you will notice elsewhere, this will fit in with the new mid-week program being implemented this fall. This choir is now for children in 1st through 3rd grades.

CHAPEL CHOIR will meet on Sunday mornings at 9:30 AM and will begin on Sunday, August 30. This schedule will replace the 12.15 PM time of this past year The Chapel Choir will be for children in 4th through 7th grades. The rehearsal time will be coordinated with and integrated into the Sunday School program.

If you have any questions or concerns of any kind, please call me! I will be more than happy to share the overall program goals for the children's choirs with you.

I look forward to welcoming all of you back, as well as the new members who will be participating for the first time.

CHANCEL CHOIR

The Chancel Choir will be taking a summer recess for 6 weeks this summer, beginning July 5 If you are considering the choir program for September, call Harry Jansen at 682-3865 There's more than meets the eye!

Out of the Heart is a monthly publication of Trinity Avenue Presbyterian Church, 927 W. Trinity Avenue, Durham, NC 27701-1715, phone: 919-682-3865, fax: 919-682-6021, email: TrinityAve@aol.com, Internet home page: http://members. aol.com/TrinityAve/index.html. Donovan Drake Pastor; Doug James Christian Education & Youth; Harry Jansen Music Ministries; Renée Burnette Secretary & Editor; Tricia Truax Bookkeeper; Al Asselin Sexton; Tom Harvey Missionary to Singapore, Suzy Ward Proofer. Deadline for the next issue is June 28.

Trinity Avenue Presbyterian Church: June 07 - July 11, 1998

Sunday	Monday	Tuesday	Wednesday	Thursday	Friday	Saturday	
June 7 9:00 AM Commun. 9:45 AM S. School 11:00 AM Commun. 5:00 PM Youth	June 8 6:15 PM Cub Scouts 7:00 PM Boy Scouts	June 9 11:00 AM Staff Mtg 7:00 PM Worship Committee	June 10	June 11 7:15 PM Arthritis Support Group 7:30 PM Youth Advisors	June 12	June 13	
June 14 9:00 AM Commun. 9:45 AM S. School 11:00 AM Worship 5:00 PM Youth	June 15 11:00 AM Staff Mtg 6:15 PM Cub Scouts 7:00 PM Boy Scouts	June 16 12:00 PM DCIA 5:00 PM Wheels	June 17 6:30 PM Pot Luck with Harveys	June 18	June 19	June 20	
T 01	T 22				I 26	I 27	
June 21 9:00 AM Commun. 9:45 AM Jt Adults 11:00 AM Worship 12:00 PM Lemonade 5:00 PM Youth 7:00 PM Diaconate	June 22 11:00 AM Staff Mtg 6:15 PM Cubs Committee 7:00 PM Boy Scouts 7:00 PM Group B	June 23	June 24	June 25 6:30 PM Soup Kitchen	June 26	June 27	
ma yng to arrin	Weekday School Summer Camp Session 2						
unto his year and a			Church School at Camp N				
June 28 Newsletter Deadline Pennies for Hunger 9:00 AM Commun. 9:45 AM S. School 11:00 AM Worship 5:00 PM Youth	June 29 7:00 PM Boy Scouts	June 30	July 1	July 2 7:30 PM Christian Education Committee	July 3	July 4	
MAU	14 -13 -161	PATE AND		tents!	announce		
July 5 9:00 AM S. School 10:00 AM Commun. 5:00 PM Youth	July 6 7:00 PM Boy Scouts	July 7 11:00 AM Staff Mtg 1:30 PM Mailing Team 4:00 PM DPC 7:30 PM Youth Council	July 8	July 9 7:15 PM Arthritis Support Group 7:30 PM Youth Advisors	July 10	July 11	
COMMENTS OF STREET	OFFICE CLOSED	de maderal numero Lind Tegersus Irake	signit Witte Mounts : Julius Amarit mus so	Control Property of	il la notsenidan (Nasa) nul laratti Jasa Jadica		
or creat your creates	COTTOE GEOSED	1981 Stores History D	Programme apple in	The Court of the Court was	at really some it has been	Note the second report	

SESSION HIGHLIGHTS

At its stated meeting of May 31, the Session acted upon the following and more:

- Approved a Fall Homecoming Sunday with a pig-picking following 11:00 worship, with an emphasis on the capital fund campaign.
- Approved mid-week program (see page 1).
- Approved Tise Kiester Architects for the facility improvement project. Approved the scope and structure of the Building Improvement Committee. Approved Susan Ross and Becky Bowden to plan capital campaign (see page 1).
- Approved Preschool Vacation Bible School August 24-28 (see page 3).
- Required any committee having an event at the church to be responsible for unlocking and locking the church building for the event.
- Approved summer schedule of 9:00 AM Sunday School and 10:00 AM worship (see page 1).
- · Approved scout bus repair.
- Decided not to meet in July or August unless a meeting is called.

In attendance were Steve Edwards, Jim Elkins, Joanne Franke, Dave Patton, Bill Waddell, Jeff Johnston, Jim Petrea, Travis Porter, Randy Ray, Len Stockburger, Corlis Wood, Becky Bowden, Ed Coman, Jane Porter, Bill Ross, Martha Sparks, Bill Wilcox, Steve Yova, Bobby Stockburger. Excused were Bob Clarke, Randy Ray, Judy Johnson, and Perry Sloan.

MAY FINANCES

	Current Month	Year to Date
Total Income	\$46,302	\$207,678
Total Expenses	\$41,543	\$198,660
Difference	\$4,759	\$9,018

WEEKDAY SCHOOL SUMMER CAMP



Trinity Avenue Presbyterian's Weekday School Summer Camp programs are the following weeks:

June 15-19 June 22-26 July 13-17 July 20-24

The cost is \$45 00 per week per child for children 2 years old through kindergarten. Children should have previous preschool experience.

The camp runs from 9:00 AM to noon. An additional hour from noon to 1:00 PM is available for \$3 00 per day per child.

Registration forms are available from the church office.

If you have questions, please call the director, Judi Bishop, at 489-3074.



WHAT'S YOUR NAME?

There will soon be yellow name tags for all of our children who have not yet been confirmed. These will be stored in baskets in each of the Sunday School classrooms based on age group.

Please wear your name tag when attending church functions, especially while the Harvey family is here. Tom was impressed with the nametags on his previous visit and found them helpful in recalling forgotten names.

Corlis Wood (286-4024)

PEACE COLLEGE SCHOLARSHIPS

Young women graduating from high school may want to contact Peace College about the Sloan Scholars Program, which provides financial help to deserving Presbyterian students seeking a college degree. Peace is a four-year liberal arts college in Raleigh, North Carolina, for women.

Perry Sloan (489-5280)

CHRISTMAS CARDS ARE HERE!

It's Christmas in June! Christmas cards of the Trinity Avenue Chrismon tree have arrived and are on sale for \$12.00 for 20 cards. Posters with a sample card are on the bulletin board outside the church office and in the refectory area. Funds raised will be used on church projects (e.g., the playground) and for community benevolences.

To buy your cards, contact one of the following:

Marie Grauerholz 682-0758 Jo Deckard 471-4598 Linda Braddock 493-5321

Presbyterian Women

New Moderators

Circle 1 - Virginia Barrett (489-5596)

Circle 2 - Phyllis Cagle (489-4760)

Circle of Faith - Lisa Drummond (477-9818) and Ruth Petrea (477-7634)

Circle 4 - Carol Van Hise (596-2051) and Teresa Roberts (403-1921)

Circle Meetings for July

Circle 1 - Not meeting.

Circle 2 - Not meeting.

Circle of Faith - Social event TBA.

Circle 4 - Not meeting.

MEET THE NEW MEMBERS

Peter and Janene Tompkins join us by transfer from Westminster These native North Carolinians live just three houses from the church on Minerva. Their 3-year-old son, Daniel, attends our Weekday School. Proximity and the smell of great snacks at the Women's Bible Study convinced Janene to try Trinity Avenue. Peter and Janene graduated from UNC-Chapel Hill with journalism degrees. Peter is now advertising director for the Chapel Hill newspaper. He is a baseball fanatic who follows the Durham Bulls and the Braves. He enjoys golf and most sports. Janene is a full-time mom and freelance investments advisor The Tompkins 1year-old daughter, Adair, is learning to walk and loves drooling.

Bert Wolf and Karen Welty-Wolf join us by transfer from Parkview Baptist Church. Karen and Bert both attended Davidson College as undergraduates. Karen received her M.D. from Duke University where she is now on the faculty of the medical school. Bert received his M.A. in German from Duke. He is a self-employed computer consultant and software developer. Both love gardening and singing in the choir. Bert is also a stonemason and enjoys building log cabins. Their oldest daughter, Monroe, is almost 6 and will begin year-round school at Easley Elementary. She is learning to ride her bike and likes playing in the woods and building forts. Elise, age 41/2, will attend our Weekday School. She likes soccer and dressing up. Paul is 4 months old and, according to his dad, he is into sleeping, belching, puking, and screaming.

Welcome to Trinity Avenue!

THANK YOU FROM MARY LOU CARR'S DAUGHTER

Dear Friends at Trinity Ave,

May 18, 1998

I don't know just who to thank for all the kindnesses shown to our mom, so I'll send this to the church and hope it gets in the right hands.

The assorted visits, the flowers, the cards, and the candy have all been greatly appreciated. Mom reads all the cards and knows what is going on. If she could just get her walking back in gear, we would rejoice to have her home.

Your prayers are needed for all of this to happen.

The writeup in the latest church paper was great and she read that with a smile and her usual twinkle of the eye.

Again...thanks for your caring.

Love, Fran Parker



MORE GRADUATION NEWS

Caroline Elkins will be attending the University of Richmond in the fall (not University of Virginia as was incorrectly reported last month).

Zach Bishop graduated from Duke University with a B.A. in Economics. He will attend Tulane Law School in the fall.

Chris Porter graduated from UNC-Chapel Hill with a J.D. in law and from Kenan-Flagler with an M.B.A.

Laura H. Ross graduated from The University of North Carolina at Chapel Hill with a B.A. in Mass Communication and Journalism.

Celebrations & Concerns

Deaths

We celebrate the joy and the hope of the resurrection with the following families:

John Grotz in the death of his father in late April. John was a student pastor at Trinity Avenue.

Dot Markley in the death of her brother-inlaw, Horace B. Clegg, Sr., on May 18, in Pittsboro.

James B. Wyngaarden and his family in the death of his daughter-in-law, Barbara Walsh Wyngaarden, on May 29, in High Point.

Prayers

Please keep the following people in your prayers:

Carl Badger's sister, Amanda Berry

Bill Bennett

Mary Lou Carr

Etheline Cupp

Jenny Daughtry

Bill Drummond

Homerzelle Harris

Ginger Lane's mother, Marie

Gerda Medley's sister, Christine Quist

Gerda Medley's brother, Jack Westerbeek

Dianne Moore

Teresa Roberts' aunt, Sally Lashley

Harry Schoenhut

Peggy Waters' father

Rene Wicker's uncle, Doug McFadyen

If you know of someone in need of prayer, please contact the church office or the Congregational Care Committee's moderator, Marie Grauerholz, at 682-0758.

Baptisms

Alexa Dell Martin on May 10. Alexa is the granddaughter of Bill and Ann Martin.

Tom Harvey & Family bringing the Word from Singapore

June 15-22 (see page 4)

Trinity Avenue Presbyterian Church 927 W Trinity Avenue Durham, NC 27701-1715

Address Service Requested

Non-Profit Org. U.S. Postage PAID Durham, NC Permit No. 3

MR & MRS ROBERT L BLAKE 2701 PICKETT RD APT 1005

DURHAM NC 27705-5648

RESPONSIBLE JUNE 14 - JULY 5, 1998

	INFANT NURSERY (6 wks.	- 14 mos.)		9:0	0 AM COMMUNION		ACOLYTE PARENT	IN CHARGE
14	Leslie & Bruce Lobaugh	493-4418	14 Ann & Barry Wood			14	Susan Ross	
21	Valarie James	309-1355	21	21 Carol & Roland Kurtz			Lisa Joyner	
28	Kirsten Berlin	471-5048	28	Pat & Dor	McIntire	28	Nancy Carstens	
05	Volunteer Needed		05	Hildur & 1	Bob Blake	05	Peggy Waters	
	WALKERS (14 mos 2	yrs.)			USHERS	COUNTERS		
14	Dianne Moore	477-7696	JUN	E 09:	00 Chris Leach	14	Steve Yova (in charge)	
21	Carolyn Andrews	688-7857			Carol Leach		Ralph Gunderson & Ph	il Kearney
28	Teresa Roberts	403-1921		11:0	00 Bill Waddell (in charge)	21	Bill Waddell (in charge)
05	Bill Drummond	477-9818			Duffy McDonald		Susan Ross & Dianne N	Moore
	2S AND 3S				Linda McDonald	28	Ed Coman (in charge)	
14	Beth Drake	471-3002	JUL	Y 09:	00 Dan Cagle		Kerry Draeger & Esther	Krigbaum
21	Paul & Marion Pierce	528-1073			Phyllis Cagle	05	Len Stockburger (in cha	irge)
28	Bruce Lobaugh	493-4418		11:0	00 Phil Kearney (in charge)		Peggy Waters & Steve I	Edwards
05	Bill & Rene Wicker	489-5945			Susan Ross		FELLOWSHI	PTIME
	4S AND 5S				Joe Rusnak	14	Cathy & Noell Tillett	
14	Marsha & Allison Hare	493-2609			GREETERS	21	Volunteer Needed	
21	Carl & Connie Badger	493-4134	14	Doors	Jack & Yvonne Crumpacker	28	Cathy & Jeff Reedy	
28	28 Dianne Moore 477-7696			Ramp	Helen Cook		CLOSIN	G
05	Volunteer Needed		21	Doors	George & Marsha Hare	14	Phil Kearney	493-4991
	SANCTUARY GUIL	D		Ramp	Ann Carpenter	21	Bill Waddell	403-1921
JU	NE Carol Wilcox	493-1966	28	Doors	Calvin & Suzanne Ward	28	Kerry Draeger	383-8945
	Volunteer Needed			Ramp	Dott Faulkenbury	05	Don McIntire	383-6698
JU	LY Lisa Drummond	477-9818	05	Doors	Dave & Judy Patton			

Steve Edwards

Ramp

477-7696

Dianne Moore